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OPINION AND ORDER

    The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed April 9, 2014.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant did not prove he sustained a “new

compensable injury” to his back.  After reviewing the entire

record de novo, the Full Commission reverses the

administrative law judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission

finds that the claimant proved by a preponderance of the
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evidence that he sustained a compensable injury to his lower

back on February 2, 2013.  The claimant proved that he was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits and

reasonably necessary medical treatment.   

I.  HISTORY

The record indicates that Eddie Jerome Cook, now age

65, was hired by the respondent-employer in December 2011. 

Mr. Cook testified that he was a heavy equipment operator

for the respondents.  The parties stipulated that the

claimant sustained a compensable injury to his lower back on

June 18, 2012.  The claimant testified that he slipped and

fell on that date.  An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine

was taken on June 27, 2012, with the following impression:

1.  Degenerative disc disease at L5-S1 with a
superimposed broad-based left paracentral disc
protrusion, causing mild narrowing of the left
lateral recess and mild mass effect on the
proximal left S1 nerve root.  This level also
demonstrates bilateral mild to moderate foraminal
narrowing.
2.  Slight degenerative anterolisthesis at L4-5,
with early facet arthropathy, resulting in mild
central canal stenosis and bilateral foraminal
narrowing.  

Dr. Steven L. Cathey examined the claimant on July 23,

2012 and corresponded with Dr. Marcia Hixson:

As you recall, he presents with approximately one
month of increasingly severe low back pain with
radiation to his left hip and leg.  The problem
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began after an occupational injury sustained on
June 18, 2012 (ironically the patient’s birthday),
when he slipped and fell on an icy floor.  He has
been on “light duty” since....He denies any
previous history of low back pain or injury.
His neurological examination is classic for an S1
radiculopathy on the left....
A recent MRI scan of his lower back reports a disc
herniation at L5-S1 on the left.  This certainly
fits with his clinical presentation.  
Marcia, since the patient’s current symptoms have
intensified despite a month of conservative
treatment, I believe Mr. Cook to be a good
candidate for an L5-S1 laminectomy and discectomy
on the left....

Dr. Cathey performed an operation on November 21, 2012:

“L5-S1 laminectomy and discectomy on the left.”  The pre-

and post-operative diagnosis was “Herniated nucleus pulposus

L5-S1 on the left with left S1 radiculopathy.”  Dr. Cathey

corresponded with Dr. Marcia Hixson on January 7, 2013:

Eddie returned today for follow-up. 
Unfortunately, he has not noted any
improvement following a noncomplicated L5-S1
laminectomy and discectomy performed on the left
side over a month ago.  He still complains of
chronic lower back pain with “numbness” along the
S1 nerve distribution.  
His neurological examination continues to reflect
an old S1 radiculopathy on the left.  Straight leg
raising is otherwise negative.
Marcia, unfortunately, I do not have anything else
to offer Mr. Cook in terms of treatment.  I am
releasing him to return to work without
restrictions effective January 21, 2013. 
According to AMA guidelines, he is entitled to a
10% permanent partial impairment rating to the
whole person.  
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The parties stipulated that the claimant “was assigned

a 10% rating by Dr. Cathey.  The respondents accepted this

rating.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Cathey on January 31,

2013:

He returned to work on January 21, 2013, after
being released here at regular duty status. 
Unfortunately, he only could work a few days
because of increasing pain in his lower back.  He
says this morning that his lower back is “killing
him.”  
Happily, he is no longer experiencing the intense,
left-sided sciatica he noted prior to the excision
of a disc herniation at L5-S1 on the left a few
weeks ago....
PLAN: As I previously opined, I have nothing else
to offer the patient in terms of neurosurgical
treatment.  Although Concentra apparently
suggested a “pain clinic” I really do not believe
the patient should be placed on long-term
analgesics at this point.
I am going to set him up with the DBC Spine
Program at UAMS.  I still have no problem
releasing the patient to return to work without
restrictions.  If he does not believe he can
handle himself at work, he should either file for
long-term disability benefits through Social
Security or find something else to do.
The patient was satisfied with this and will
otherwise be seen here on a p.r.n. basis.  

Dr. Cathey signed a Return To Work slip on February 1,

2013, stating that the claimant was able to return to work

on February 1, 2013 with no restrictions.  The claimant

testified that he returned to work but was not initially not

allowed to resume operating heavy equipment.      
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The parties stipulated that “the employer-employee

relationship existed on February 2, 2013, when the claimant

sustained a compensable contusion to his chest.”  The

claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Now, tell me what happened on February 2nd,
2013.

A.  We were getting ready to go to work, it was
early and dark, which its February, it was dark,
and Jermaine was kind of our lead man, and he was
carrying us down to the hill where the equipment
was.  He wanted me to operate a dozer....I walked
toward the dozer, and as I got to the blade, my
foot hung, and I fell just like a tree across a
steel beam that runs from the dozer to the blade. 
And when I hit that steel beam, I flipped and
landed flat on my back on some rocks, piles of
rocks about that big around, and they are all out
there.  We use those.

Q.  When you are saying “this big around,” you are
talking about -

A.  Probably about a foot, B stones, stuff like
that.  But it was frozen, everything was frozen. 
And I landed on my chest....I landed really hard.

Q.  What parts of your body were injured?

A.  Well, at that time, it was my chest.  My
shoulder, I hit my shoulder, but it didn’t bother
me too bad, but my chest from my collar bone right
there down to my right leg, my right knee, I had
landed across that, and when I flipped, my leg
was up under a piece of wire, and it just kind of
twisted me....

Jermaine Thomas testified that he was the respondent-

employer’s Lead Operator.  The respondents’ attorney

examined Jermaine Thomas:
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Q.  What do you remember about that morning?

A.  I think it was me, Eddie, and another guy who
was opening up for the morning....I dropped Eddie
off at the dozer to check it out and get ready to
get to work, and took another guy down, and I went
all the way down the road.  He was on my right
side, and I drove all the way down the road, and I
was talking to one of the truck drivers....I heard
Eddie on the radio, and he called me.  And I came
back there, and I seen him laying on the
ground....So I helped him up and he stood
up....And he said, “Man, I tripped over that
wire.”  And I was like, “Okay.  Are you sure
you’re okay?”  He was, like, “I just need to sit
down.”  So he got on the bulldozer and sat down.

Q.  Did you have any other conversations with him
later in the day?

A.  I was just checking on him periodically to 
make sure he was okay, because, you know, he said
he was out of breath, so I just wanted to make
sure he was breathing, you know, not falling out
or anything, so he said he was doing okay....

Q.  Did Mr. Cook at any time tell you that he hurt
his back on February 2nd?

A.  No.

Q.  He never mentioned his back whatsoever?

A.  No.

The claimant signed a First Aid/Near Miss Report on

February 2, 2013: “Description of incident: about 6:30 a.m.

walking to dozer in the dark a loop of wire hung my foot and

caused me to fall on blade arm of the dozer.  I hit my chest

on the blade arm.  Knocked the breath out of me, pain in the

chest.”  
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The record indicates that the respondent-employer sent

the claimant for treatment at Concentra Health Centers. 

Sonja R. Martin, PA-C saw the claimant at Concentra on

February 2, 2013:

Pt was walking into work at approx 6:30 a.m. and
states he tripped on a thin wire and landed on a
curved piece of steel.  Pt states L chest wall
took most of the brunt on the fall.  He complained
of chest wall pain that increased with sneezing/
deep breathing and with palpation.  Pt also states
that his low back is hurting.  No direct blow to
back.  He states that he rolled off onto his back. 
Pt stated he had Lumbar surgery on 11/23/12.  Pt
states that he had L leg radicular/weakness prior
to his injury.  The pain is described as constant
and throbbing....

Lumbar: Normal gait.  No CVA tenderness.  No
ecchymosis.  No erythema.  No external trauma. 
Mild tenderness of the L-spine at the level of L2,
L3, L4 and L5 and the paraspinous muscles at the
level of L3, L4 and L5.  Surgical scar noted, no
signs of infection.  Decreased active and passive
range of motion: All directions:  60 degrees with
pain.  Decreased strength in L lower extremity.  

LS-spine x-ray: Interpreted in the office. 

Negative.  

Sonja Martin assessed “1.  Chest Wall Contusion.  2. 

Thoracic strain.  3.  Lumbar strain.”  Ms. Martin prescribed

medication and stated, “2.  Modified duty - No

lifting/pushing/pulling over 10 lbs; No prolonged

standing/walking longer than 15 min/hrs.  No bending > 2
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times/hrs.  No reaching above shoulders.  No

squatting/kneeling.”    

Dr. John H. Adametz noted on February 5, 2013, “He

feels the pattern of symptoms is no better.  Patient has not

been working because no light duty available.  Patient has

been taking their medications and has not noted any

improvement.  The pain is located on bilateral lumbosacral

region and the left chest.”  Dr. Adametz noted “Mild

swelling left anterior chest.”  Dr. Adametz assessed “1. 

Chest wall contusion.  2.  Lumbar strain.  3.  Thoracic

strain....Schedule for therapy 3 times per week for 2

weeks....The patient has a musculoskeletal injury for which

a structured Physical Therapy program is medically necessary

due to limited ROM, decreased strength, functional deficits

and clinically relevant pain.”  Dr. Adametz released the

claimant to restricted work.  

Sonja R. Martin’s assessment on February 12, 2013 was

“1.  Thoracic strain.  2.  Thoracic contusion.  3.  Lumbar

strain.”  Ms. Martin prescribed medication and continued the

claimant on modified duty.  The record indicates that Ms.

Martin returned the claimant to regular duty on February 26,

2013.
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Dr. Kelly C. Johnson’s diagnosis on March 5, 2013 was

“Contusion of Chest Wall” and “Lumbar Sprain.”  Dr. Johnson

assigned work restrictions.    

A claims adjuster signed a Form AR-2, Employer’s Intent

To Accept Or Controvert Claim, on March 8, 2013.  The Form

AR-2 indicated that the Body Part Injured was “chest & lower

back” and that indemnity benefits were paid for the period

beginning February 3, 2013.

Dr. Jack Fendley’s assessment on April 5, 2013 included

“Right Lumbar region pain.”    

An MR of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on April

18, 2013, with the following conclusion:

1.  Left laminectomy at L5-S1.  A combination of
left paracentral soft disc protrusion and
enhancing granulation tissue exerts mass effect
upon the left S1 nerve root displacing it
posteriorly.
2.  Mild to moderate severity spondylostenosis at
L4-5.  No soft disc component.
3.  Please see above.  

Dr. Cathey corresponded with Dr. Fendley on May 2,

2013:

Thanks for sending Eddie back for follow-up.  As
you recall, he was operated for a disc herniation
at L5-S1 on the left back in November of last
year.  Unfortunately, the patient did not note
much improvement.  He was released to return to
work back in January of this year but fell on
February 2, 2013, and since then has had increased
pain in his lower back with radiation, this time,
to his right leg.  He has not worked since.
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His neurological examination continues to reflect
an old S1 radiculopathy on the left (the
asymptomatic side).  There is, however, no sign of
right-sided radiculopathy.  Straight leg raising
aggravates his lower back pain bilaterally at 90
degrees.  A recent MRI scan of his lower back
reflects some epidural fibrosis at L5-S1 on the
left but without any significant recurrent disc
herniation, spinal stenosis, etc.
Jack, unfortunately, the patient is not a
candidate for additional spinal surgery or
other neurosurgical intervention.  I am once again
releasing him to return to work without
restrictions.
Thanks again for your help in the management of
this unfortunate patient, and please feel free to
contact me if I can provide additional information
concerning his most recent neurosurgical
evaluation.

Dr. Wayne L. Bruffett evaluated the claimant on May 22,

2013:

Mr. Cook has a history of surgery at L5-S1 on the
left last February by Dr. Steve Cathey.  I think
he got some benefit by that.  However, then he had
a fall, and he is having severe pain in the right
side of his back and hip and somewhat down his
leg.  He went back and saw Dr. Cathey, and Dr.
Cathey apparently told him there was not much else
he could do and that he would just have to live
with it.  Mr. Cook says this is a pain that he
cannot just live with.  He has tenderness over his
hip as well....
X-rays of his lumbar spine ordered, obtained and
interpreted today reveal a subtle degenerative
spondylolisthesis at L4-5.  He has multilevel
degenerative changes.  
There is evidence of prior surgery at L5-S1 on the
left.  I tried to review the MRI scan.  I cannot
pull these images up on the disc.  I did review
the report. 
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Dr. Bruffett’s impression was “1.  Spondylolisthesis

with stenosis, lumbar spine.  2.  Degenerative disc disease. 

3.  Postlaminectomy syndrome.  PLAN: I think Mr. Cook may be

symptomatic from his spondylolisthesis and stenosis at L4-5. 

I am going to try to figure out how I can look at his

images.  In the meantime, I would like for him to consider a

transforaminal injection at L4-5 on the left, and he says he

is up for anything....We will leave surgery as a last

resort.”  

Dr. Bruffett reported on June 17, 2013:

Mr. Cook returns, and he did not get the injection
because his insurance company would not pay for it
until I had seen his MRI.  When I last saw him,
his MRI would not pull up on the disc.  He got a
new disc, and today we cannot get it pulled up
either, because it does not have a viewer on it. 
Nevertheless, I got some more history today from
Mr. Cook.  My prior note indicates that he had
surgery by Dr. Cathey for left leg pain, and then
he was able to go back to work. Then he had a
fall.
After I got more information today, it seems to me
that his initial problem was work-related, and Dr.
Cathey operated on him, and he got a 10%
impairment rating and went back to work and was
doing fine.
Then he had a fall at work, and that resulted in
his pain now in his right hip and right leg.  This
was a second work-related injury.  Apparently,
however, according to him, workers’ compensation
felt like this was related, I guess, to his
original surgery.  Mr. Cook feels like this is a
new injury, and, based on his history and the
fact that now he is hurting down his right leg, I
would agree with him.  
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Dr. Bruffett’s impression was “1.  Work-related injury

with right hip and leg pain.  2.  Prior surgery at L5-S1 for

another work-related injury before that.”  Dr. Bruffett

prescribed medication and planned additional diagnostic

testing.  Dr. Bruffett noted on June 26, 2013:

I reviewed the actual MRI films on Mr. Cook.  He
has a history of prior surgery at L5-S1 on the
left.  This was done by Dr. Steve Cathey, I
believe.  It looks like on this MRI there is
evidence of recurrent disc herniation, but Mr.
Cook is not symptomatic on the left side.  He is
symptomatic on the right side.  This occurred
after a fall at work.
He has stenosis at L4-5 and a facet cyst on the
right side.  He has lateral recess stenosis.  I
believe he is symptomatic from this now.  Based on
his history, I think this developed after his work
injury.

Dr. Bruffett’s impression was “Lumbar spinal stenosis. 

PLAN: I would say with a reasonable degree of medical

certainty that Mr. Cook’s pain in his right side is related

to his injury at work, and I suspect that it is manifest in

the lateral recess stenosis noted on his MRI at L4-5 on the

right.  I would recommend a transforaminal injection at L4-5

on the right if this can be approved.”  Dr. Carlos Roman

provided a transforaminal right L4-5 epidural steroid

injection on September 4, 2013.      

The claimant followed up with Dr. Bruffett on October

23, 2013:
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Mr. Cook obtained a transforaminal injection at
L4-5.  He was denied by his workers’ compensation
insurance and had to pay for this, I guess on his
own.  It has helped him dramatically.  He says he
has not felt this good in months....
I reviewed Mr. Cook’s history again.  This is a
little complicated, in that he had a work injury
and had surgery by Dr. Cathey.  He has an
impairment rating and so forth, and then he had
another fall at work.  He talked to me about this
today.  He was entering his work area, and it was
very early in the morning.  It was pitch black. 
There was a wire coming up out of the ground, and
he hooked his leg on the wire and fell down.  This
resulted in pain in his right leg.  This was a
separate, new incident, by his description, and I
certainly believe him.  
The injection has certainly helped him.  If his
workers’ compensation will ultimately support him,
he probably has some degree of an impairment
rating due for this second injury and stenosis. 
The fact that it was relieved by this injection,
in my opinion, shows that it certainly was
symptomatic, and he is doing better now.  

Dr. Bruffett’s impression was “1.  Lateral recess

stenosis, facet cyst L4-5 on the right, with right leg

sciatica, which is now better after injection.  2.  Prior

surgery by Dr. Steve Cathey on the left.”      

A pre-hearing order was filed on October 23, 2013.  The

claimant’s contentions were, “1.  The claimant contends that

on June 19, 2012 he sustained an admittedly compensable

injury to his lumbar spine.  2.  The respondents accepted

the injury as compensable and paid for medical treatment. 

3.  The claimant underwent surgical repair and was released

with a 10% impairment rating.  4.  Dr. Cathey released the
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claimant to return to work without restrictions on January

21, 2013.  The claimant returned to work.  However, on

February 2, 2013, the claimant tripped on a wire, causing

him to fall into a bulldozer and injure his chest and low

back.  5.  The claimant was sent to Concentra, who referred

him back to the neurosurgeon.  6.  The respondents initially

denied sending the claimant to Dr. Cathey.  As such, the

claimant had an MRI done on his own.  After paying for some

treatment, the respondents finally agreed to send the

claimant back to Dr. Cathey, who again released him to

return to work without restrictions.  7.  Still in pain, the

claimant sought treatment on his own from Dr. Wayne

Bruffett, who has currently recommended transforaminal

injections at L4-5.  8.  The claimant contends he is

entitled to treatment as recommended by Dr. Bruffett.  9. 

The claimant further contends that he is entitled to

temporary total disability benefits and a controverted

attorney’s fee.”  

The respondents’ contentions were, “1.  The respondents

contend that all appropriate benefits have been and are

being paid with regard to both of the claims.  2.  The

claimant sought unauthorized medical treatment with regard

to his lower back.  3.  Dr. Cathey has opined that
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additional treatment is not needed and that the claimant can

return to work without restriction.”

On November 6, 2013, Dr. Bruffett answered a

questionnaire provided by the claimant’s attorney regarding

the claimant’s work restrictions: “I really don’t have

‘restrictions’ to place on him.  I’m sure he has

‘limitations.’  If these need to be detailed we can get an

FCE.”  

Dr. Cathey corresponded with the respondents’ attorney

on November 12, 2013:

I am responding to your inquiry of November 11,
2013, regarding my patient, Eddie Cook.  I
reviewed the medical records you provided.
Ms. Wood, while Dr. Bruffett’s treatment seems
reasonable for Mr. Cook’s degenerative lumbar disc
disease/spondylolisthesis at L4-L5, I do not
believe it is any way related to the occupational
injury of June 18, 2012.  Indeed, as I had
previously opined the patient reached maximal
medical improvement on January 7, 2013, with
regards to the occupational injury in question, as
well as the subsequent lumbar disc surgery of
November 21, 2012.  
I hope this report is satisfactory for your
purposes.  Please feel free to contact me if I can
provide additional information regarding Mr.
Cook’s last neurosurgical evaluation.      

A hearing was held on January 9, 2014.  At that time,

the parties agreed to litigate whether the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to his lower back on February

2, 2013.  The claimant contended that he was entitled to
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temporary total disability benefits from February 3, 2013

through November 6, 2013.  The claimant testified that the

injection provided by Dr. Roman helped for “about two

months.  My leg didn’t go to sleep anymore.”  However, the

claimant testified that the pain eventually returned and

“was maybe a little worse.”  The claimant testified that he

would like to receive another injection.  The claimant

testified that he believed he could return to his regular

work duties for the respondents if he was allowed to

continue with injection treatment. 

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on April

9, 2014.  The administrative law judge found, among other

things, that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury on February 2, 2013.  The claimant

appeals to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]
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A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).  

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  Claimant has not proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that he sustained a new compensable injury to

his lower back on February 2, 2013.”  The administrative law

judge based his finding in part on whether or not the

claimant “landed on a pile of rocks” when he fell. 

Nevertheless, the Full Commission reviews an administrative

law judge’s decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent of

that done by the administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace
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Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).    

The Full Commission finds that the instant claimant

proved he sustained a compensable injury to his lower back. 

The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed on February 2, 2013, “when the claimant sustained a

compensable contusion to his chest.”  The claimant testified

that he tripped and fell, hit the steel beam of bulldozer

and “landed flat on my back on some rocks.”  Whether or not

the claimant actually “struck a rock” when he fell is not

relevant in determining whether the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his back, in accordance with Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant testified

that he felt the most immediate, acute pain in his chest. 

Jermaine Thomas, the claimant’s supervisor, did not witness

the accident but afterward saw the claimant “laying on the

ground.”  Jermaine Thomas testified that the claimant did

not tell him he had injured his back.  However, the

respondent-employer sent the claimant to treat at Concentra

on February 2, 2013.  Sonja Martin examined the claimant at

Concentra and noted that the claimant tripped and fell, and
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that the claimant’s chest wall “took most of the brunt on

the fall.”  Ms. Martin, a physician’s assistant, also

reported that the claimant’s low back was hurting after the

accident.  Sonja Martin assessed “lumbar strain,” and her

physical examination of the claimant revealed “Decreased

active and passive range of motion.”  Passive range of

motion tests are conducted by the examiner and can be

objective evidence of a mechanical defect.  Wilson v.

Smurfit Container, 2009 Ark. App. 800, 373 S.W.3d 347.  An

examination demonstrating passive range of motion is not

within the claimant’s voluntary control.  Hayes v. Wal-Mart

Stores, Inc., 71 Ark. App. 207, 29 S.W.3d 751 (2000).  

In addition to Sonja Martin’s assessment of lumbar

strain, Dr. Adametz examined the claimant on February 5,

2013 and assessed lumbar strain.  Dr. Johnson examined the

claimant on March 5, 2013 and diagnosed lumbar strain.  Dr.

Fendley examined the claimant on April 5, 2013 and assessed

lumbar pain.  Dr. Bruffett began treating the claimant on

May 22, 2013.  Dr. Bruffett opined on June 17, 2013 that the

claimant sustained “a second work-related injury” on

February 2, 2013.  The Commission has the authority to

accept or reject a medical opinion and the authority to

determine its medical soundness and probative force.  Green
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Bay Packaging v. Bartlett, 67 Ark. App. 332, 999 S.W.2d 692

(1999).  In the present matter, the Full Commission finds

that Dr. Bruffett’s opinion is corroborated by the record

and is entitled to significant probative weight.

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  The claimant proved that he sustained

an accidental injury causing physical harm to his lower

back.  The claimant proved that the injury arose out of and

in the course of employment, required medical services, and

resulted in disability.  The injury was caused by a specific

incident and was identifiable by time and place of

occurrence on February 2, 2013.  The claimant established a

compensable injury by medical evidence supported by

objective findings not within the claimant’s voluntary

control.  These objective medical findings include the

report of decreased passive range of motion noted by the

physician’s assistant on February 2, 2013.  In addition, an

MR of the claimant’s lumbar spine on April 18, 2013 showed

an “annular tear,” which defect was not present before the

February 2, 2013 accidental injury.  We find that the

annular tear was the result of the February 2, 2013

accidental injury and was not related to a pre-existing
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condition or previous injury.  The annular tear is another

objective finding, not within the claimant’s voluntary

control, establishing a compensable injury on February 2,

2013.

B.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  The healing

period is that period for healing of the injury which

continues until the employee is as far restored as the

permanent character of the injury will permit.  Roberson v.

Waste Management, 58 Ark. App. 11, 944 S.W.2d 858 (1997). 

The determination of when the healing period ends is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Carroll General

Hospital v. Green, 54 Ark. App. 102, 923 S.W.2d 878 (1996).

In the present matter, the parties stipulated that the

claimant sustained “a compensable contusion to his chest” on

February 2, 2013.  The Full Commission has found that the

claimant also proved that he sustained a compensable injury

to his lower back on February 2, 2013.  The administrative

law judge found, “7.  Claimant has proven by a preponderance



COOK  - G205370 & G301083 22

of the evidence that he is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from February 3, 2013 through February

25, 2013.”  The respondents do not appeal the administrative

law judge’s finding that the claimant proved he was entitled

to temporary total disability benefits from February 3, 2013

through February 25, 2013.  We note that Sonja Martin

attempted to return the claimant to regular duty beginning

February 26, 2013.  The claimant testified, however, that

the respondent-employer’s jobsite superintendent would not

allow him to return to regular work duties:

Q.  Was there anything that he had available?

A.  He told me there was nothing, he just didn’t
have anything at the time.

Q.  Okay.

A.  Something about a release, I had to be able to
pass some kind of test, a test, before they would
let me come back....

Q.  Was that test ever offered to you?

A.  Yes.  I went back up there and took it....

Q.  Were you able to pass it?

A.  No.

Q.  What did that test have you doing?

A.  I had to climb a ladder with a bucket, it was
60 pounds in it, had to climb a ladder holding
that bucket with one hand, climbing the ladder
with the other hand, and I couldn’t do that.  I
could get up one step, but I couldn’t, my leg
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wouldn’t support me and that 60 pounds.  So then
they had to put it on the floor and pick
it up off the floor and walk 25 feet and set it up
on a 48-inch shelf; get it back down; carry it
back over there and set it back down.  And I got
it up, and I walked over there, but I had problems
getting it up on the shelf, had to use my leg
because - my leg is weak, my right leg, okay, so I
was trying to use the rest of my body to get it up
there, and I was told just to forget it, I
couldn’t do that.  They were afraid I would hurt
myself, I’m sure.

Q.  And after that test, was any work ever - any
light-duty work ever offered to you?

A.  No.  

Q.  Any returning to drive the bulldozers,
trackhoes?

A.  No.  

The Commission determines the credibility of witnesses

and the weight to be given their testimony.  Richardson

Waste, Inc. v. Corcoran, 2010 Ark. App. 816, 379 S.W.3d 77. 

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant credibly testified that the respondent-employer did

not allow the claimant to return to work following Sonja

Martin’s release beginning February 26, 2013.  Dr. Bruffett

stated on November 6, 2013 that he would not place any work

restrictions on the claimant.  The claimant does not contend

that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits

after November 6, 2013.  Therefore, the Full Commission

finds that the claimant was within his healing period and
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totally incapacitated from earning wages from February 3,

2013 through November 6, 2013.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his chest and lower back on February

2, 2013.  The claimant proved that he was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits from February 3, 2013

through November 6, 2013.  The claimant proved that the

treatment of record provided for his compensable injuries

was reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant also proved that Dr.

Bruffett’s current treatment recommendations of record are

reasonably necessary in connection with the February 2, 2013

compensable injury.  The claimant’s attorney is entitled to

fees for legal services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-715(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing on appeal, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five

hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents. 

DISSENTING OPINION

         I dissent from the majority opinion reversing the

finding by an administrative law judge that the claimant

failed to prove that he sustained a “new injury” to his back

on Febraury 2, 2013.  My carefully conducted de novo review

of this claim in its entirety reveals that the claimant has

failed to prove that he sustained an aggravation, or new

injury to his lumbar spine on that date.  Therefore, the

compensability of and benefits related to the claimant’s

lumbar spine should be denied in this claim.    

         None of the parties to this claim dispute that the

claimant sustained a chest injury on February 2, 2013, when

his foot became entangled in a wire, causing him to fall

onto a steel bar of the dozer he intended to operate.  The

record clearly indicates that the claimant reported pain in

his chest down into his right leg as a result of this
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incident.  Likewise, according to the claimant’s description

of the fall, reasonable minds could conclude that the

claimant suffered some lumbar pain following this incident. 

However, I note that the administrative law judge took this

into consideration when he concluded that the all of the

claimant’s right-sided, L4-5 diagnostic studies show that

any defect at this level is degenerative in nature. 

Moreover, the administrative law judge presented sound

reasoning backed by credible medical reports when concluding

that the claimant’s findings at L5-S1 were consistent with a

recurrence of his previous back injury - not an aggravation. 

Moreover, due to certain discrepancies in the claimant’s

testimony and reporting, the administrative law judge found

that his credibility was damaged.  Finally, the

administrative law judge took into consideration the fact

that the claimant failed to report a back injury until two

months after the February, 2013, incident.  

         All in all, the administrative law judge found that

the claimant’s diminished credibility combined with the fact

that the claimant had presented to Dr. Cathey with severe

lumbar pain two days prior to his work-related accident, and

taking into consideration that Dr. Bruffet formed his June

26, 2013, opinion that the claimant’s right-side pain was
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causally related to his work injury without knowledge that

the claimant had waited two months to report this pain, the

claimant had failed to meet his burden of proof that he

sustained a right-sided lumbar injury on the date in

question.  As I find that the administrative law judge’s

opinion shows sound reasoning and solid conclusions, I must

agree with his decision.  Therefore, I respectfully dissent

from the majority opinion reversing the administrative law

judge. 

                                   
 KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner


